

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

"One Day I'll Kill You" Impunity in Domestic Violence Cases in the Brazilian State of Roraima



"One Day I'll Kill You" Impunity in Domestic Violence Cases in the Brazilian State of Roraima

Copyright © 2017 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-6231-34884 Cover design by Rafael Jimenez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, São Paulo, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit our website: http://www.hrw.org



JUNE 2017

ISBN: 978-1-6231-34884

"One Day I'll Kill You"

Impunity in Domestic Violence Cases in the Brazilian State of Roraima

Map of BrazilI
Summary 1
Methodology4
Domestic Violence in Brazil5
Domestic Violence in Roraima7
Failure to Provide Adequate Access to Justice
Recommendations
Acknowledgments22



Summary

Roraima is the deadliest state for women and girls in Brazil. Killings of women rose 139 percent from 2010 to 2015, reaching 11.4 homicides per 100,000 women that year, the latest for which there is data available. The national average is 4.4 killings per 100,000 women—already one of the highest in the world.

Roraima does not collect data to determine how many of the killings of women there are related to domestic violence. However, studies in Brazil and worldwide estimate a large percentage of women are killed by partners or former partners.

Women and girls in Roraima often suffer violent attacks and abuse for years before they summon the courage to report it to the police. When they do, the government's response is grossly inadequate.

Despite a comprehensive legal framework aimed at improving responses to domestic violence and the genuine commitment of several conscientious police and justice officials Human Rights Watch spoke with in Roraima, we found failures at all points in the trajectory of how domestic violence cases are handled from the moment of abuse forward.

Only a quarter of women who suffer violence in Brazil report it, according to a February 2017 survey that does not provide state-by-state data. In our research, we found that when women in Roraima do call police they face considerable barriers to having their cases heard. In some instances, police do not even respond to calls: military police—the state police force that patrols the streets—told Human Rights Watch that, for lack of personnel, they do not respond to all emergency calls from women who say they are experiencing domestic violence.

Other women are turned away at police stations. Both domestic violence victims and authorities told us that some officers of the civil police—the state police force that receives criminal complaints and investigates crimes—in Boa Vista, the state's capital, refuse to attend to women who want to file a complaint about an act of domestic violence or seek a protection order. Instead, they direct them to the single "women's police station" in the state—tasked with registering and investigating crimes against women—even at times when that station is closed.

Even when police receive their complaints, women have to tell their story of abuse, including sexual abuse, in open reception areas, as there are no private rooms to take statements in any police station in the state, including the women's police station, the chief of civil police told Human Rights Watch.

Not a single civil police officer in Roraima receives training in how to handle domestic violence cases, the chief of police also said. And it shows. Some police officers, when receiving women seeking protection orders, take statements so carelessly that judges lack the basic information they need to decide whether to issue the order.

Civil police are unable to keep up with the volume of complaints they do receive. In Boa Vista, the police have done no investigative work on a backlog of 8,400 domestic violence complaints, according to the head of the women's police station. Police have formally opened investigations into an additional 5,000 cases in Boa Vista, many of which have been dragging on for years without results, staff at the domestic violence court told Human Rights Watch.

As a result of these failings, more than half of all domestic violence investigations are eventually closed, civil police estimated, because the statute of limitations expires before anyone is charged: most alleged domestic violence crimes languish without the police conducting meaningful investigations or prosecutors ever charging perpetrators. The state is not meeting its obligations to women and girls who are victims of domestic violence, creating an atmosphere of impunity, and missing an opportunity to break the escalation of violence that is common in abusive relationships—and that can lead to women's deaths.

* * *

The serious problems in Roraima reflect nationwide failures to provide victims of domestic violence with access to justice and protection. Brazil has made significant advances over the years by establishing a legal framework to curb domestic violence, but it is failing to put that into practice.

These failures undermine the human rights of women—rights that are set down in treaties Brazil has ratified. The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and other human rights treaties require Brazil to show due diligence in preventing violation of rights by private actors and to investigate and punish acts of violence. A state's consistent failure to do so when women are impacted in far greater proportions by the type of violence amounts to unequal and discriminatory treatment, and constitutes a violation of its obligation to guarantee women equal protection of the law. Brazil has also committed to act effectively to eliminate violence against women, as set out in the Inter-American Convention for the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence against Women, known as the Convention of Belém do Pará.

Authorities in Roraima—and Brazil as a whole—need to reduce barriers for women in accessing police and ensure that domestic violence cases are properly documented at the time women report them, and then investigated and prosecuted. Authorities need to allocate more resources to training and investigation—and discipline police officers who fail to carry out their duties.

Methodology

This report is based on Human Rights Watch documentation of 31 cases of domestic violence in Roraima, and on interviews with police and justice officials in the state. We conducted interviews in Roraima in February 2017, supplemented by telephone interviews in March and May 2017, with dozens of people, including women experiencing abuse and their relatives; police officers; justice officials from the prosecutor's office, the public defender's office, and the court; and members of the Humanitarian Support Center for Women (CHAME, in Portuguese), a center providing legal, psychological, and social support to survivors of domestic violence that is funded by the state legislature. We also reviewed official documentation in most of the 31 cases, including police reports and judicial files. Finally, we consulted published sources and spoke with domestic violence judges, prosecutors, public defenders, and defense lawyers in the states of São Paulo, Rio de Janeiro, Pernambuco, and Ceará, and several national experts.

We have withheld the names of the women and girls who experienced domestic violence for security reasons, except in the case of Taise Campos, who consented to using her real name. Where we have used pseudonyms, we have indicated so in the relevant citations. We have also removed the exact dates of interviews in some cases to further guard the identity of victims and family members.

All interviewees were informed of the purpose of the interviews and that their interviews would be used in Human Rights Watch publications. No incentives were offered or provided to people interviewed. The interviews were conducted in Portuguese.

Domestic Violence in Brazil

Almost a third of Brazilian girls and women older than 16 said in a February 2017 survey by polling firm Datafolha that they had, during the past year, suffered violence ranging from threats to beatings to attempted killings.¹ In 61 percent of the cases, the attackers were partners, former partners, or other acquaintances of the victim.² Only a quarter of women who suffer violence report it, the survey found.³

In 2013, a parliamentary inquiry established by Congress published partial nationwide data—the states did not provide all the information requested—that shows, consistent with what Human Rights Watch found in Roraima, significant failures in the state response to domestic violence.⁴ Its 1,045-page report said, for instance, that in the state of Ceará no more than 11 percent of domestic violence complaints resulted in investigations;⁵ and in the state of Minas Gerais prosecutors filed charges in only 11 percent of the investigations police sent them.⁶

There were 4,521 killings of women in Brazil in 2015.⁷ A study based on 2013 Ministry of Health data estimates half of all cases that year were "femicides,"⁸ defined in a 2015 law that increases penalties for such crimes as the killing of a woman "on account of her gender."⁹

¹ Datafolha/Fórum Brasileiro de Segurança Pública, "Visível e invisível: a vitimização de mulheres no Brasil," March 2017, http://www.forumseguranca.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/relatorio-pesquisa-vs4.pdf (accessed June 5, 2017), p.12.

² lbid., p. 15.

³ Ibid., p. 17.

⁴ Federal Senate, "Comissão parlamentar mista de inquérito: Relatório Final: Violência contra a Mulher," June 2013, https://www12.senado.leg.br/institucional/omv/entenda-a-violencia/pdfs/relatorio-final-da-comissao-parlamentar-mistade-inquerito-sobre-a-violencia-contra-as-mulheres (accessed June 5, 2017).

⁵ Ibid., p. 263.

⁶ Ibid., p. 462.

⁷ Ipea/Fórum Brasileiro de Segurança Pública, "Atlas da Violência 2017," June 2017, http://www.forumseguranca.org.br/wpcontent/uploads/2017/06/FBSP_atlas_da_violencia_2017_relatorio_de_pesquisa.pdf (accessed June 6, 2017), p. 36. A 2015 academic study stated that Brazil was the country with the fifth highest rate of killings of women among a group of 83 countries with "comparable" data—published by the World Health Organization—after El Salvador, Colombia, Guatemala, and Russia. Julio Jacobo Waiselfisz, "Mapa da Violência 2015: Homicídio de Mulheres no Brasil," *FLACSO*, 2015, http://www.mapadaviolencia.org.br/pdf2015/MapaViolencia_2015_mulheres.pdf (accessed June 05, 2017), p. 70.

⁸ Julio Jacobo Waiselfisz, "Mapa da Violência 2015: Homicídio de Mulheres no Brasil," *FLACSO*, 2015,

http://www.mapadaviolencia.org.br/pdf2015/MapaViolencia_2015_mulheres.pdf (accessed June 5, 2017), p. 70.

⁹ Law No. 13.104, 2015, art. 1°, www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_Ato2015-2018/2015/lei/L13104.htm (accessed June 5, 2017).

Brazil has a comprehensive legal framework, established by the 2006 "Maria da Penha" law,¹⁰ to prevent violence and to ensure justice when it occurs. But implementation is lagging.

The law called for the expansion of women's police stations and domestic violence units within non-specialized police stations.¹¹ Such stations and units, however, remain concentrated in major urban centers and serve an average population of 210,000 women each.¹²

A 2015 World Bank study of 2,000 municipalities credited the presence of women's police stations with a 17 percent drop in the homicide rate of women living in metropolitan areas where such centers were active.¹³ And yet, these stations could be even more effective if they were open during hours more conducive to addressing the needs of women: according to the parliamentary inquiry, most are closed during evenings and on weekends, precisely when domestic violence is most likely to occur.¹⁴

Thanks to the Maria da Penha law, judges can order suspected abusers to stay away from a woman's home and not to contact her or her family, among other protective measures. But police fail to monitor the vast majority of protection orders.¹⁵

¹⁰ "Maria da Penha" Law No. 11.340, 2006, http://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/_ato2004-2006/2006/lei/l11340.htm (accessed June 5, 2017).

¹¹ According to government data, Brazil has 368 women's police stations and 131 domestic violence units within a non-specialized police station. Roraima has one women's police station and no domestic violence unit withing a non-specialized police station. "DEAM - Delegacias Especializadas de Atendimento [da] Mulher," http://sistema3.planalto.gov.br/ spmu/atendimento/busca_subservico.php?uf=TD&cod_subs=11 (accessed June 9, 2017); "Postos/Núcleos/Secções de Atendimento [da] Mulher nas Delegacias Comuns," http://sistema3.planalto.gov.br/spmu/atendimento/ busca_subservico.php?uf=TD&cod_subs=12 (accessed June 9, 2017).

 ¹² Helena Bertho, "Delegacias da Mulher só existem em 7,9% das cidades brasileiras," *AzMina*, October 31, 2016, http://azmina.com.br/2016/10/delegacias-da-mulher-so-existem-em-5-das-cidades-brasileiras/ (accessed June 5, 2017).
 ¹³ Elizaveta Perova and Sarah Reynolds, "Women's Police Stations and Domestic Violence: Evidence from Brazil," *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No 7497*, November 2015, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/bitstream/ handle/10986/23461/WomenosopoliceoevidenceofromoBrazil.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y (accessed June 5, 2017), p. 17.

¹⁴ Federal Senate, "Comissão parlamentar mista de inquérito: Relatório Final: Violência contra a Mulher," 2013, https://www12.senado.leg.br/institucional/omv/entenda-a-violencia/pdfs/relatorio-final-da-comissao-parlamentar-mistade-inquerito-sobre-a-violencia-contra-as-mulheres (accessed June 5, 2017), p. 49.

¹⁵ Protection orders are only monitored in cities that have set up Maria da Penha patrols, units of the military police or the municipal guard that make regular visits to women with protection orders. Started in Porto Alegre, they exist now in other cities, including Curitiba, São Paulo, Campo Grande, Fortaleza, Salvador, Manaus, and Boa Vista. Bill 547/2015, under consideration in Congress as of this writing, would establish the patrols nationwide by law. See "Comissão aprova nacionalização da 'Patrulha Maria da Penha, '" *Senado Notícias*, April 6, 2016, http://www12.senado.leg.br/noticias/materias/2016/04/06/comissao-aprova-nacionalização-da-2018patrulha-maria-da-penha2019 (accessed June 5, 2017); Law proposal 547/2015, http://www25.senado.leg.br/web/atividade/materias/-/materia/122758 (accessed June 5, 2017).

Domestic Violence in Roraima

Roraima is a state nearly the size of Ecuador, in the far north of Brazil, with a population of only half a million people. The state collects no official data on the prevalence of domestic violence, defined by the Maria da Penha law as any "action or omission"—within a household, family, or intimate relationship—that is based on gender and that causes "death, injury, physical, sexual or psychological suffering, and moral or economic abuse."¹⁶

The 31 cases of domestic violence we documented illustrate how it affects women of all socioeconomic classes, ages, and races. In all those cases, women said they had suffered psychological violence. Their abusers had intimidated, insulted, and threatened them repeatedly. In 19 cases, the psychological violence had escalated to physical violence, including five instances of sexual violence. In four cases, women alleged economic abuse, defined by the Maria da Penha law as the retention or destruction of a woman's property.¹⁷

Separation was often a critical moment, when the abuse escalated and when women reported seeking state intervention, as a man saw his control over a woman slipping away. Fourteen of the women whose cases we documented said their children witnessed the abuse and at times also suffered it.

Those observations are consistent with findings by large-scale studies in Brazil. For instance, a 2016 survey among 10,000 women in the northeastern states found more than a quarter had suffered domestic violence in their lifetimes, most commonly psychological abuse, and more than half of mothers who endured physical violence said their children witnessed or suffered it. ¹⁸

Failure to Provide Adequate Access to Justice

In most of the 31 cases Human Rights Watch documented, the women had endured many episodes of abuse before reporting to authorities. The reason for not reporting abuse varied: family pressure to maintain a relationship, distress about stigmatization when reporting to police, fear of losing a partner's financial support for children, or a justifiable belief that reporting to the police would prompt an abuser to carry out threats. When

^{16 &}quot;Maria da Penha" Law, art. 5°

¹⁷ Ibid., art. 7°, IV.

¹⁸ José Raimundo de Carvalho and Victor Hugo de Oliveira, "Pesquisa de Condições Socioeconômicas e Violência Doméstica e Familiar contra a Mulher - Relatório Executivo I," December 6, 2016, www.compromissoeatitude.org.br/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Pesquisa-Nordeste_Sumario-Executivo.pdf (accessed June 5, 2017), p. 7.

women in Roraima do gather the courage to contact authorities—whether calling the military police or going to a civil police station—the response is often deficient.

Major Miguel Arcanjo Lopes, coordinator of community policing and human rights at Roraima's Military Police, told Human Rights Watch that in a number of cases, military police fail to send an officer to respond to a woman's emergency call for help.¹⁹ The force lacks the personnel to respond to all such calls so they choose those that seem most severe, he said. The military police do not provide data on how many calls are received and ignored.

When officers respond to calls for help and they determine the woman has suffered violence, Lopes said, they take the victim and the alleged aggressor to the civil police to register a complaint. If officers conclude that the problem is merely a "disagreement," they try to reconcile the man and woman, Lopes said. But officers who make that potentially life or death decision receive little or no training.

Captain Cyntya Loureto, coordinator of the Ronda Maria da Penha, a specialized military police unit that responds to 20 percent of the domestic violence calls in Boa Vista, told us that officers who are members of the unit receive only one day of training on responding to domestic violence, ever. Officers from other units receive no such training.²⁰

A girl, who we will refer to as "Cláudia" for her safety, told Human Rights Watch that when she made an emergency call to the military police, they ignored her allegations of domestic violence and tried to "reconcile" her with an abuser.²¹

Cláudia became pregnant in February 2016, when she was 13 and her boyfriend was 18, which constituted statutory rape under Brazilian law. They moved in together, and after she gave birth, he hit her on three separate occasions, injuring her in the mouth, eye, and thigh. He also threatened to kill her if she left him. She did not report the abuse because she did not want to raise a child alone. "I cried, just cried, and asked him not to do that to me, but he continued," Cláudia said.

On January 18, 2017, after her boyfriend locked her in their home, Cláudia escaped and, for the first time, called the police. They didn't come, but she called again and they eventually

¹⁹ Email from Major Miguel Arcanjo Lopes, coordinator of community policing and human rights at Roraima's Military Police, to Human Rights Watch, May 11, 2017.

²⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Captain Cyntya Loureto, coordinator of the Ronda Maria da Penha, Boa Vista, Roraima, March 30, 2017.

²¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Cláudia (pseudonym), Boa Vista, Roraima, February 2017.

arrived. She told the officers about the abuse and injuries, and they tried to reconcile her with her boyfriend. Three days later, she fled with the baby to her mother's house. Her boyfriend smashed the fence and broke into the house. She said he hit her in the ribs, and threatened, again, to kill her. That same day, for the first time, she went in person to the police, with her stepfather. The statement the civil police recorded (pasted below) consists of a single paragraph about the last incident; it makes no allusion to Cláudia's allegations of prior abuse.

RELATO/HISTÓRICO

Compareceu neste distrito para informar que sua filha eslava em sua casa, e que no momento não estava e, chegou seu ex marido , o

BOLETIM DE OCORRÊNCIA

individuo acima mencionado e, para acessar o imovel, ou a quebrou a cerca e ja no intenor da residencia, começou uma discussão com sua filha, e nesse instante o mesmo desferiu um soco na costrita a não satisfeito, o mesmo ainda proferiu ameaças, dizendo que ia mata la. Acrescenta que tais ameaças e agressões, são devido a re-usa de sua filha em não querer mais conviver com o mesmo, sendo que o mesmo não aceita a separação. Informa que já tentou conversar com o mesmo no intuito de pedir para que o mesmo não procure mais sua filha, sem sucesso. É o relato.

ASSINATURAS

(Report number redacted by Human Rights Watch)²²

The only women's police station in Roraima is in Boa Vista—hundreds of miles from some communities in the state—and it serves all 255,000 women in the state.²³ It is open between 7:30 a.m. and 7:30 p.m. on weekdays only. It is closed at night and on Saturday and Sunday, precisely when the Roraima military police told us that violence against women is most likely.²⁴ When the women's police station is closed, an officer remains on duty to register complaints, but in fact registers "few," Elivânia Aguiar, the head of the

²² The complaint says: "He (the stepfather) appeared before this police station to state that his daughter was at his house, and that at the moment he (the stepfather) was not at home, when her former husband arrived, the above-mentioned individual, and to access the property, he broke the fence and once inside the residence, he started an argument with the daughter, and in that moment he (the former husband) hit her in the ribs and, not satisfied with that, he made threats, saying he was going to kill her. He (the stepfather) adds that such threats and acts of aggression are due to the fact that his daughter refuses to continue to live with him (the former husband), and he does not accept the break-up. He (the stepfather) informs that he has already tried to talk to him (the former husband) to ask him not to go after his daughter anymore, without success. That's the statement." Even though the report identifies Cláudia's partner as her husband, Cláudia told Human Rights Watch they were not legally married. The report does not mention the baby. Both Cláudia and her stepfather signed the police complaint.

²³ Human Rights Watch interview with Edinéia Chagas, chief of civil police of the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima,
February 16, 2017. For the estimate of the number of women in the state, see Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística,
"Projeção da população do Brasil e das Unidades da Federação," http://www.ibge.gov.br/apps/populacao/projecao/
(accessed June 5, 2017).

²⁴ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Captain Cyntya Loureto, coordinator of the Ronda Maria da Penha, Boa Vista, Roraima, March 30, 2017.

station, told us.²⁵ The officer keeps the door of the station locked, and only opens it if someone knocks, Aguiar explained. Military police and civil police from other stations do not send victims to the women's police station while it is closed. The officer on duty has no authority to request protection orders.

Not a single police station in Roraima provides private rooms for women to make statements, the chief of civil police, Edinéia Chagas, told Human Rights Watch. Even in the women's police station, women have to tell of abuse, including sexual abuse, in open reception areas.²⁶

Many survivors of domestic violence face such a cruel combination of social stigma and profound trauma that failing to provide a private space can deter reporting. As Taise Campos, a teacher who suffered violence, told us, "going to the women's police station is not good, but going to any other is most horrible, because you are generally speaking in front of many people. ... You are so exposed that you feel naked."²⁷ Lack of confidentiality could also put women at risk if the abuser learns from others in the station that the survivor has made a statement, and even the specifics of that statement.

According to Brazilian law, women should be able to report domestic violence in any police station, but in Roraima, that is not guaranteed. For example, a domestic violence survivor we'll call "Priscila" tried to file a complaint on a weekend and a police officer told her to wait until the women's police station opened on Monday.²⁸

Priscila, 42, often suffered beatings and verbal violence from her partner of eight years. Priscila's 13-year-old daughter, "Lais," witnessed it. "In the morning, I see the marks of the beatings," Lais said, "and she always tells me what happened." Late on Saturday night, December 3, 2016, Priscila's partner pushed her out of his house, Lais said, and in the middle of the street he hit her in the head, face, and arm. He only stopped when Priscila's son blocked him. Lais called the military police, who came but did nothing, she said. "They only left their card." At 3 a.m. on Sunday, Priscila and Lais walked for an hour to reach a non-specialized police station. An officer there told them they had to wait until Monday to

²⁵ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Elivânia Aguiar, chief of the women's police station, Boa Vista, Roraima, May 5, 2017.

²⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Edinéia Chagas, chief of civil police of the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 16, 2017.

²⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with Taise Campos, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 15, 2017.

²⁸ Human Rights Watch analysis of police report; interview with Lais (pseudonym), Boa Vista, Roraima, February 2017; and interview with Lucimara Campaner, the only domestic violence prosecutor in the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.

report the beating at the women's police station. On Tuesday, Priscila went to a public event where she had heard that the domestic violence prosecutor would appear. The prosecutor had an official car drive Priscila to the women's police station, where she reported the beating.

Domestic violence is so complex and dangerous—both to victims and to the officers who intervene—that training is essential for all law enforcement officers. Yet like most military police officers, the civil police officers who record and investigate women's complaints in Roraima receive no training at all in how to respond to domestic violence, the state civil police chief told Human Rights Watch. Shockingly, even those who work at the women's police station receive no training.

The lack of training has serious consequences, according to such experts as Lucimara Campaner, the domestic violence prosecutor for the state of Roraima, and Sara Farias, an attorney at CHAME.²⁹ Some police officers only register domestic violence complaints in cases of physical abuse, they said, and fail to identify other types of violence, such as psychological violence. Worse yet, one victim and various officials mentioned cases in which officers blamed the victim even as they were recording their statements, implying to women who called for help that they had provoked the abuser.

Such lapses, errors, and negligence on the part of civil police go unaddressed. The chief of civil police in Roraima said that she did not know of any civil police officer who had been disciplined for improper treatment of a victim of domestic violence.³⁰

Failure to Investigate Domestic Violence

When a woman goes to any civil police station, the police make a report of her complaint. In Boa Vista, the women's police station registered 2,026 such complaints in 2016.³¹ The woman's police station is in charge of investigating all complaints of domestic violence filed anywhere in the city. In 2016, it opened investigations into only 957 cases.³²

²⁹ Human Rights Watch interviews with Lucimara Campaner, the only domestic violence prosecutor in the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017; and Sara Farias, attorney at the Humanitarian Support Center for Women (CHAME, in Portuguese), Boa Vista, Roraima, February 14, 2017.

³⁰ Human Rights Watch interview with Edinéia Chagas, chief of civil police of the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 16, 2017.

³¹ Ibid.

³² Ibid.

The women's police station also compiles the domestic violence complaints registered by the city's other police stations. Yet the chief of the women's police station could not tell Human Rights Watch how many complaints had been filed throughout the city.³³ She cited the inadequacy of the police computer system.

A backlog of about 8,400 domestic violence complaints languishes in the women's police station in Boa Vista, the station's chief said, because she lacks the personnel to take the "initial investigative steps"—such as interviewing the victim—that would allow police to formally open an investigation. Instead of obtaining all the facts when a victim arrives to file a complaint, the civil police register a brief report (the "boletim de ocorrência"). They assure the victim that they will call her later to return to the police station for a full statement. But the women's police station is unable to contact all such women for lack of staff, the chief said. No more than 10 police officers and clerks staff each shift, focusing only on what they determine to be most urgent. As a result, some victims never get to give full statements and their complaints go nowhere.

Even when police formally open an investigation, they do not necessarily investigate. By law, police need to send a completed investigation to a prosecutor within 30 days, if a suspect is free, or within 10 days, if detained, but they can request an extension of that deadline.³⁴ In reality, in thousands of cases under investigation, police ask for extensions for years on end, and many cases are simply closed once the statute of limitations on the crime runs out.

The chief of the women's police station estimates that the statute of limitations has passed in more than half of the investigations they finish and send on to the domestic violence prosecutor.³⁵ Similarly, the domestic violence prosecutor said she files more petitions before the judge to close cases, every month, than to charge abusers, most often because the statute of limitations has run out.³⁶ The prosecutor blames the failure to collect evidence and conclude investigations in a timely manner on a lack of civil police personnel and resources.

³³ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Elivânia Aguiar, chief of the women's police station, Boa Vista, Roraima, May 5, 2017.

³⁴ Code of Criminal Procedure, Decree-Law No. 3.689, 1941, art. 10, www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/decretolei/Del3689Compilado.htm (accessed June 5, 2017).

³⁵ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Elivânia Aguiar, chief of the women's police station, Boa Vista, Roraima, May 5, 2017.

³⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Lucimara Campaner, the only domestic violence prosecutor in the state of Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.

The prosecutor said that she also asks the judge to close cases when women who report threats to the police later decide they no longer want the alleged abuser to be prosecuted. Explicit consent is necessary to prosecute threats under Brazilian law. The prosecutor said that some women withdraw their consent because the couple has reconciled; others do so in response to pressure by the alleged aggressor's family or because they depend financially on the alleged aggressor. Although the prosecutor did not have exact data, she said that she asks to have more cases closed because the statute of limitations has run out than because the women withdrew their consent to move forward with the case.

The Boa Vista District domestic violence court handles all domestic violence investigations except femicides and attempted femicides, which go to the homicide court. Of the 5,000 active domestic violence investigations reported to us by the Boa Vista court, more than half—2,885—are of incidents from 2013 or earlier.³⁷ That means, for example, that the three-year statute of limitations on the crime of threat—very common in domestic violence cases—has expired. Almost 10 percent of the investigations—482—are of incidents that occurred from 2007 through 2010.³⁸ All of those have either expired or are about to do so, because the statute of limitations for most cases of bodily injury, the gravest crime dealt with by the domestic violence court, is eight years.³⁹

The failure to investigate domestic violence cases is even more appalling because, unlike with many other crimes, the alleged perpetrator is known. Victims often provide an abuser's contact information, and they often provide physical exams, records of threatening messages, and the contact information of possible witnesses. But civil police often fail to follow up.⁴⁰

The life of schoolteacher Taise Campos, 38, changed radically 11 years ago when her husband started drinking and becoming aggressive.⁴¹ He verbally abused her, broke religious images and other objects that were dear to her, and beat her in front of their two children, Campos told Human Rights Watch. He would lock Campos and the children in a room for hours, she said. And yet, she never filed a police report. "I did not seek out the authorities because I hoped that with prayer and perseverance, I could reverse the decline,"

 ³⁷ Human Rights Watch interview with judge Sissi Marlene Schwantes, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.
 ³⁸ Ibid.

³⁹ Criminal Code, Decree-Law No. 2.848, 1940, art. 129, sec. 9° and 10°, http://www.planalto.gov.br/ccivil_03/ DecretoLei/Del2848.htm (accessed June 5, 2017).

⁴⁰ The chief of the women's police station, Elivânia Aguiar, told Human Rights Watch that in many cases the station's staff is unable to do the required investigative work due to lack of personnel. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Elivânia Aguiar, chief of the women's police station, Boa Vista, Roraima, May 5, 2017.

⁴¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Taise Campos, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 15, 2017.

she said. But the abuse never stopped. The couple divorced in 2010, but Campos's exhusband continued to threaten her. "He was always sending me very aggressive text messages to threaten me: 'You are not protected. You can be shot at anytime. It may take 10, 15, 20 years, but one day I'll kill you.'" Finally, she went to the authorities, she said, filing more than 15 police reports, as years of abuse dragged on. She said she provided evidence to support her complaints. She left her cell phone at the civil police station for analysis—for a year and a half. Yet the statute of limitations on each crime she alleged has expired. Campos has challenged the court's decision to close the case.

In most of the almost 900 domestic violence incidents in which the prosecutor has filed charges and are now pending trial in Boa Vista, the prosecutor told us that police caught the suspect in the act of abuse.⁴² In those cases, law enforcement personnel take the suspect and the victim to the police station, where they make full statements and they undergo medical exams. Unlike the majority of domestic violence cases—in which police do not take a full statement from the victim right away—cases in which police catch perpetrators in the act of abuse move forward because police collect key evidence at the moment of arrest.

By failing to investigate and prosecute most domestic violence cases, the state permits an atmosphere of impunity for these crimes, allowing for an escalation of violence, common in abusive relationships, that can lead to a woman's death. "In 100 percent of cases, there is information about prior violence," Paulo André Trindade, one of the two homicide prosecutors in Boa Vista, said of femicide.⁴³ "The level of aggression evolves from psychological violence to physical violence and homicide."

The Boa Vista homicide prosecutor's office had no data on the percentage of killings or attempted killings of women that have resulted in convictions. When cases get to trial, Trindade said, they often result in convictions. Yet sloppy police work can be a problem all along the way. Military police sometimes do not preserve the crime scene, he said, and forensic experts do not do adequate analysis, or any at all. Shoddy investigative work impeded justice, for example, in the case of 16-year-old Cleiciane Sabino da Silva.⁴⁴

 ⁴² Human Rights Watch interview with Lucimara Campaner, the only domestic violence prosecutor in the state of Roraima,
 Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.

⁴³ Human Rights Watch interview with Paulo André Trindade, homicide prosecutor, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 13, 2017.

⁴⁴ Criminal Process No 0010.13.05993-3 – II Homicide Court, Boa Vista.

Da Silva was beaten to death with a hammer on November 5, 2012 in a rural area of Urubuzinho. Her 31-year-old husband and his three friends had been drinking, police said, and after two of the friends left to buy more alcohol and Da Silva's husband passed out from drinking, the third friend, Wydeglan Falcão, 22, raped her and beat her to death. Falcão fled and was captured two years later.⁴⁵ He was acquitted in November 2016 because of what the prosecutor called blatant failures of forensic analysis.⁴⁶ Forensic experts had failed to take pictures of the crime scene, failed to collect fingerprints, and failed to collect semen properly—making DNA analysis impossible.

Barriers to Requesting Protection Orders

A crucial contribution of the Maria da Penha law was the creation of protection orders, which the United Nations Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women considers "among the most effective legal remedies" available to women.⁴⁷

Among other measures, the law allows judges to order suspected abusers to stay away from a woman's home and not to approach or contact her or her relatives.⁴⁸ Men who violate a protection order can be punished with fines, and judges can find that the violation is grounds for pretrial detention.⁴⁹

⁴⁵ "Suspeito de ter assassinado adolescente é capturado após dois anos pela Polinter," *FolhaWeb*, November 6, 2014, http://folhabv.com.br/noticia/Suspeito-de-ter-assassinado-adolescente-e-capturado-apos-dois-anos-pela-Polinter/2031 (accessed June 5, 2017).

 ⁴⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with Paulo André Trindade, homicide prosecutor, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 13, 2017.
 ⁴⁷ Division for the Advancement of Women in the Department of Social and Economic Affairs of the United Nations

Secretariat, "The Handbook for Legislation on Violence against Women," 2010, http://www.un.org/womenwatch/daw/vaw/handbook/Handbook%20for%20legislation%20on%20violence%20against%2 owomen.pdf_(accessed June 5, 2017), p. 45.

⁴⁸ Judges can also restrict or suspend visitation rights to children, order the suspect to temporarily pay alimony, and restrict or suspend the right to bear arms. Judges can apply other restrictions not mentioned expressly in the law. Judges can issue protection orders with or without time limitation.

⁴⁹ The Maria da Penha law states the violation of a protection order can be punished with a fine. In addition, Brazil's Code of Criminal Procedure says in art. 313, para. III that judges can order preventive detention "to guarantee the enforcement of protection orders." Brazil's Superior Justice Tribunal has ruled that violating a protection order is not a crime. See "Descumprir medida protetiva não configura delito de desobediência," *Consultor Jurídico*, January 6, 2015,

www.conjur.com.br/2015-jan-06/descumprir-medida-protetiva-nao-configura-delito-desobediencia (accessed June 5, 2017). A bill (PL 173/2015) approved by Brazil's Chamber of Deputies would make violating a protection order a crime, punishable with up to 2 years in prison. The vote in the Senate was pending at the time of writing. Câmara dos Deputados,

[&]quot;Descumprimento de medidas protetivas da Lei Maria da Penha poderá ser crime," *Câmara Notícias*, March 23, 2016, http://www2.camara.leg.br/camaranoticias/noticias/DIREITO-E-JUSTICA/505885-DESCUMPRIMENTO-DE-MEDIDAS-PROTETIVAS-DA-LEI-MARIA-DA-PENHA-PODERA-SER-CRIME.html (accessed June 5, 2017); Law proposal No 173/2015, http://www25.senado.leg.br/web/atividade/materias/-/materia/125318 (accessed June 5, 2017).

Any chief police officer ("delegado") in Brazil can request that a judge grant a protection order on behalf of a woman or girl who has been abused. But just as in the filing of domestic violence complaints as a whole, officers in some police stations in Boa Vista erroneously tell victims that they need to go to the women's police station to seek a protection order. Once again, the closure of the women's police station on weekends and at night means that women in danger may have to wait more than two days to request a protection order. Fifty percent more women appear at the station to file complaints or request protection orders on Mondays than on other days, the chief of the station told Human Rights Watch—proof of the dangerous weekend wait-time.⁵⁰ Such restriction of reporting runs counter to the purpose of protection orders, which are intended as emergency measures, when speed is essential to preventing continuing violence.

Cláudia, the 14-year-old mother mentioned earlier, went to a non-specialized police station closer to her home than the women's station after suffering several beatings by her boyfriend.⁵¹ An officer made a police report only of the most recent incident and told her she would have to go to the women's police station to request a protection order. It was Saturday, the women's station was closed, and Cláudia spent several days in terror that her boyfriend would return to hit her. She finally made a two-hour trip by foot and bus to the women's police station and requested a protection order, which a judge granted. When Human Rights Watch interviewed Cláudia days later, she was living at her mother's house, where her boyfriend had previously broken in to abuse her. Since the order was issued, she said, her boyfriend had not come looking for her.

Unlike Cláudia, some women and girls may give up after being turned away from the first station where they seek a protection order. Lack of transportation money, shame at having to repeat their story in public, and fear of improper police treatment are all deterrents.

Failure in Processing Protection Orders

Human Rights Watch found that police officers, especially at non-specialized stations, sometimes fail to record information when taking a woman's statement that is key to characterizing the nature of the abuse. That makes it difficult for judges to deliver an informed decision as to whether a woman requires a protective order. "In 60 percent

⁵⁰ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Elivânia Aguiar, chief of the women's police station, Boa Vista, Roraima, May 5, 2017.

⁵¹ Human Rights Watch interview with Cláudia (pseudonym), Boa Vista, Roraima, February 2017.

of police reports, there is information missing," a law clerk at the domestic violence court said.⁵²

When key information is missing, a domestic violence judge asks the public defender's office to re-interview the woman seeking the protection order. In such cases, women have to appear at the public defender's office; the office does not have the resources to interview women at home.

Repeating the interview delays the issuance of protection orders, often for weeks, at a moment when women are most at risk of renewed violence. Worse, in some cases, the domestic violence public defender is unable to arrange a repeat interview.⁵³ Women often change their phone numbers to protect themselves from abusers. When staff cannot make contact to re-do a flawed interview, a protection order is never issued and a woman is left in danger.

The difference between victims' statements taken by police—even at the women's police station—and by the domestic violence public defender is striking. The public defender, who provides legal representation to women, usually describes the context of the violence, details past abuses and threats, and typically renders more than two-and-a-half pages of text. She also describes actions that may not constitute crimes but that are consistent with the definitions of violence outlined in the Maria da Penha law and characterize an abusive relationship, such as a man's attempts to control what a woman does or where she is or his refusal to accept the end of a relationship. The statements contained in police reports that we examined consisted of two paragraphs, at most. At times, they failed to include information critical to understanding patterns of abuse.

In the case of 22-year-old "Maria," police described her abuse as a couple's fight, neglected to note prior abuse, and failed to mention whether Maria had requested a protection order at the time she filed the complaint.⁵⁴

Maria went to the women's police station on December 20, 2016, to report abuse by her 24-year-old husband. They had been together since she was 15, and had one child. They had a "dispute" in the early hours of December 20, as the police report below phrased it,

⁵² Human Rights Watch interview with judge Sissi Marlene Schwantes and the staff of the domestic violence court, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.

⁵³ Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Jeane Xaud, the only domestic violence public defender in Roraima, Boa Vista, Roraima, March 28, 2017.

⁵⁴ Human Rights Watch obtained both the original police complaint in her case and the subsequent petition for a protection order filed by the domestic violence public defender.

during which Maria's husband swore at her, threatened her, and hit her in the face and on the arms and legs. Maria hit back, "to defend herself," the report noted, but it added that they did not fight often, though Maria's husband was "very jealous." In the morning, Maria asked her husband to leave, and when he refused, she took the child and moved in with her mother.

RELATO/HISTÓRICO

COMPARECEU A ESTA DELEGACIA ESPECIALIZADA - DEAM, VÍTIMA, SENHORA COMPARECEU A ESTA DELEGACIA ESPECIALIZADA - DEAM, VÍTIMA, SENHORA COMPARECEU A ESTA DELEGACIA ESPECIALIZADA - DEAM, VÍTIMA, SENHORA COMPARECEU A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE É LEGALMENTE CASADA, COM SUPOSTO INFRATOR, SENHOR MELADOS CORRERAM OS SEGUINTES FATOS: QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE É LEGALMENTE CASADA, COM SUPOSTO INFRATOR, SENHOR MELADOS COMPAREMENTADOS COMPARECEU A VITIMA RELATA QUE NA MADRUGADA DO DIA 20/12/16, POR VOLTA DAS 00:01HOUVE UMA DISCUSSÃO ENTRE A MESMA E O SUPOSTO INFRATOR, E QUE DURANTE A DISCUSSÃO, MELADOS VEIO AGREDI-LA FISICAMENTE COM TAPAS NO ROSTO, MURROS NO BRAÇOS, BEM COMO CHUTES NAS PERNAS; QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE TAMBÉM AGREDIRA MELADOS COM O INTUITO DE DEFENDER-SE; QUE ALÉM DAS AGRESSÕES FÍSICAS, MELADOS A INSULTOU MUITO, XINGANDO-A DE "VAGABUNDA"; "CACHORRA", DENTRE OUTROS; QUE INCLUSIVE CHEGOU A AMEAÇÁ-LA DIZENDO: - "TU ESTÁ ME CONHECENDO HOJE, TU VAI VER O QUE VOU

BOLETIM DE OCORRÊNCIA

FAZER CONTIGO"; QUE NA OCASIÃO DOS FATOS A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE INTERNED INGERIRA BEBIDA ALCOOLICA HORAS ANTES; QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE A MILLO DE SEMPRE FORA GROSSO, MAS QUE SE DESENTENDIA POUCO, MAS QUE O MESMO SEMPRE FORA MUITO CIUMENTO; QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE NA NOITE DOS FATOS, APÓS A DISCUSSÃO, OS MESMOS SE ACALMARAM, ONDE A VÍTIMA DORMIRA EM UM DOS QUARTOS E UNERTOS EM OUTRO; QUE NA MANHA DO DIA DOS FATOS A VÍTIMA CONVERSARA COM NOMENTO E PEDIRA QUE O MESMO DEIXASSE O IMÓVEL, E O MESMO RECUSOUSSE; QUE POR CONTA DISSO A VÍTIMA VEIO A DEIXA SUA CASA, LEVANDO CONSIGO A FILHA DO CASAL E FORA MORA NA CASA DE SUA GENITORA; QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE DESEJA REPRESENTAR CRIMINALMENTE CONTRA PROVENTA MORA NA CASA DE SUA GENITORA; QUE A VÍTIMA RELATA QUE DESEJA REPRESENTAR CRIMINALMENTE CONTRA PROVENTA

(Names of the victim and her husband redacted by Human Rights Watch)55

In contrast, a petition for a protection order that the public defender filed 23 days later on Maria's behalf detailed that she had suffered "constant verbal violence" for three years and lived "always in fear" of her husband. After the beating on December 20, the petition noted, she went to the women's police station to "request a protection order" and to have

ASSINATURAS

⁵⁵ The complaint says: "The victim, Mrs....appeared at this specialized police station – DEAM (the Portuguese acronym for the women's police station) to state that on the above-mentioned date and address the following events took place: The victim states that she is legally married with the alleged aggressor, Mr...; that they have lived together for 7 years; that they have a daughter, named ..., 4 years old; that the victim states that in the early hours of 12/20/16, at around 00:01 she and the alleged aggressor had an argument during which ... (name of husband) attacked her physically, slapping her face, hitting her in the arms and kicking her in the legs; that the victim states that she attacked ... (name of husband) with the objective of defending herself; that besides the physical attack, ... (name of husband) insulted her profusely, calling her 'slut,' 'bitch,' among other names; that he even threatened her saying: 'You are getting to know me today. You are going to see what I am going to do with you;' the victim states that ... (name of husband) had drunk alcohol hours before the events occurred; the victim states that ... (name of husband) was always rude; but they did not have many disagreements, although he was also very jealous; the victim states that on the night of the events, after the argument, both calmed down, and the victim slept in one of the rooms and ... (name of the house, and he refused; that because of that the victim left the house, taking with her their daughter, and went to live with her mother; the victim states that she wants to initiate a criminal complaint against ... (name of husband). That's the statement."

a physical exam that would show the bruising. Maria's husband still threatens her constantly, the petition notes, demanding that she come back to him.

Insufficient Monitoring of Protection Orders

The domestic violence court in Boa Vista, the only one in Roraima, said that in February 2017 there were 600 women under protection orders in its district.⁵⁶ It did not have statewide data.

Until September 2015, police did not monitor compliance with protection orders in Roraima. Since then, the domestic violence court and the municipal government of Boa Vista only—not the rest of the state—have followed the example of a handful of other Brazilian cities, setting up a Maria da Penha patrol to monitor the most serious cases, as determined by the staff of the judge who issues the protective orders.

The patrol is staffed by 11 municipal guards who visit as many as 12 women daily. During the first month that an order is active, they see a woman three times a week, unless she declines the visits. Afterwards, they stop visiting. If the woman reports that an aggressor has violated the protection order, the municipal guards write a report about the violation that is added to the case file. The prosecutor, judge, and public defender said such reports were extremely helpful—and used in legal proceedings.

Police do not, however, monitor protection orders that are not selected by the staff of the domestic violence judge in Boa Vista or issued by other judges outside of the capital.

⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch interview with judge Sissi Marlene Schwantes and the staff of the domestic violence court, Boa Vista, Roraima, February 10, 2017.

Recommendations

In 1991, Human Rights Watch published a report on domestic violence in Brazil.⁵⁷ Since then, the country has made important progress, particularly with the approval of the Maria da Penha law in 2006. In recent years, the federal government has invested in the construction of joint facilities known as "Brazilian Women's Houses," housing women's police stations, domestic violence prosecutors, public defenders, and judges, as well as support services for victims. One such facility was slated to open in Boa Vista in 2014 and is only now nearing completion.⁵⁸

Still, Roraima—and all of Brazil—need to do much more to address the chronic problem of domestic violence. To understand its scope, the police and justice system in Roraima and every other state should start collecting and publishing comprehensive data on the number of police complaints, investigations, cases in which charges are filed, and trials and their outcomes, as well as the number of killings of women and how many are suspected femicides, as defined by Brazilian law.

It is crucial that authorities reduce barriers women and girls face in filing complaints. To do so, Roraima should expand its women's police station—in personnel and in regular operating hours. State authorities should ensure all police stations have rooms to provide privacy and confidentiality to victims. Civil police officers should take victims' full statements when they first arrive at any station and should then carry out prompt and thorough investigations of all complaints.

Meeting such basic standards will require specialized training for military and civil police officers who handle domestic violence cases, the development of detailed written protocols about how to respond to emergency calls, and how to record and process women's complaints and requests for protection orders.

The Internal Affairs departments should discipline officers who fail to abide by internal rules and protocols, and by the Maria da Penha law and other legislation, when dealing

⁵⁷ Human Rights Watch, *Criminal Injustice. Violence Against Women in Brazil*, October 1991, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/BRAZIL910.PDF.

⁵⁸ Vanessa Lima, "Casa de Mulher Brasileira em RR Será Entregue em Junho, diz Ministra," *G1*, October 29, 2013, http://g1.globo.com/rr/roraima/noticia/2013/10/casa-da-mulher-brasileira-em-rr-sera-entregue-ate-junho-diz-ministra.html (accessed June 6, 2017).

with domestic violence cases. Public defenders and, above all, prosecutors, should inform Internal Affairs departments of police misconduct.

In addition, the public defender's office should designate at least one more public defender to represent women in domestic violence cases, especially those who live outside of Boa Vista and who currently would have to travel to the capital for those services.

Finally, justice officials in Roraima should work with state and municipal authorities to ensure that municipal guards or the military police monitor each and every protection order.

Acknowledgments

This report was written by César Muñoz Acebes, based on research conducted by César Muñoz Acebes and Tamara Taraciuk Broner, senior researchers in the Americas Division. It was reviewed and edited by Daniel Wilkinson, managing director of the Americas division; Margaret Knox, senior editor/researcher; Dan Baum, senior editor/researcher; Amanda Klasing, senior researcher in the Women's Rights Division; Maria Laura Canineu, Brazil director; Bede Sheppard, deputy director of the Children's Rights Division; Christopher Albin-Lackey, senior legal advisor; and Joseph Saunders, deputy program director. Andrea Carvalho, consultant in the Americas Division, provided research support. Hugo Arruda, Brazil acting senior manager, and Kate Segal, senior Americas associate, provided logistical and editing support. The report was prepared for publication by Olivia Hunter, publications associate, Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager, and Jose Martinez, senior coordinator.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank prosecutor Lucimara Campaner, public defender Jeane Xaud, judge Sissi Marlene Schwantes, and their staff; the Humanitarian Support Center for Women (CHAME, in Portuguese); the civil and military police of the state of Roraima; and the Boa Vista municipal guards of the Maria da Penha Patrol for providing insights and information for this report.

Most importantly, we are deeply grateful to the women who so generously shared their stories with us. We are especially thankful to Taise Campos, a survivor of domestic violence whose courage inspires us.



"One Day I'll Kill You"

Impunity in Domestic Violence Cases in the Brazilian State of Roraima

Roraima is the deadliest state for women and girls in Brazil. Killings of women reached 11.4 homicides per 100,000 women in 2015, more than double the national average. Studies in Brazil and worldwide estimate a large percentage of women are killed by partners or former partners.

"One Day I'll Kill You" draws on documentation of 31 cases of domestic violence in Roraima and on interviews with victims, police, and justice officials.

Women in Roraima often suffer abuse for years before they report it to the police. When they do, the government's response is grossly inadequate.

Military police do not respond to all emergency calls from women who say are experiencing domestic violence. Some civil police officers refuse to register domestic violence complaints or request protection orders. Instead, they direct victims to the single "women's police station" in the state—which specializes in crimes against women even at times when that station is closed.

No police station in the state has private rooms to take victims' statements, and not a single civil police officer receives training on how to handle domestic violence cases.

In Boa Vista, the state capital, police have failed to do investigative work on a backlog of 8,400 domestic violence complaints. Most cases languish for years until they are eventually closed because the statute of limitations on the crime expires—without any prosecution.

The serious problems in Roraima reflect nationwide failures. Authorities need to reduce barriers for women to access the police and ensure that domestic violence cases are properly documented, investigated, and prosecuted.

(above) Marchers hold pictures of women killed violently to mark International Women's Day in São Paulo on March 8, 2014.

© 2014 Nacho Doce/Reuters

(front cover) Staff from the Humanitarian Support Center for Women (CHAME, in Portuguese) listen to a woman in Boa Vista, Roraima, on February 17, 2017. CHAME provides legal, psychological, and social support to survivors of domestic violence.

© 2017 César Muñoz Acebes/ Human Rights Watch

hrw.org